	B O R O U G H   O F  K E T T E R I N G



	Committee
	A6 TOWNS FORUM
	Item 

10
	Page 1 of 6

	Report 

Originator


	Pia Bellamy
	Fwd Plan Ref No:

N/A

	Wards Affected
	Latimer, St Giles, Loatlands, Rothwell, Barton
	26th June 2013


	Title


	Outdoor Play Facilities for Children


	B O R O U G H   O F  K E T T E R I N G



	Committee
	A6 TOWNS FORUM

	Item 

10
	Page 2 of 6




2. INFORMATION
Kettering Borough Council maintains 40 free to use outdoor children’s play areas within the Borough.  These are a mixture of Local Areas for Play (LAPs), Local Equipped Areas for Play (LEAPs) and Neighbourhood Equipped Areas for Play (NEAPs).  Of these areas six are owned by parish councils, these are Ashley, Great Cransley, Loddington, Rushton, Geddington and Thorpe Malsor.
KBC recognises the immense importance of play in the development of children and young people. The council’s play policy is informed by Play England’s guidance and aimed at promoting challenging play which is vital for both confidence building and tackling many life style health related issues.   
External Funding successes
In the last five years almost £700,000 of inward capital investment has been made in outside ‘play facilities for young people’ within the Borough.  Approximately £500,000 has been secured through Kettering Borough Council (KBC) applications, the remaining balance of approximately £200,000 has been applied and secured by other communities such as Parish Councils.  These include Geddington, Mawsley, Ashley and Rushton who have all secured sizeable grants through various Landfill Communities Funders.  External funding has been granted from Big Lottery, National Playbuilder fund, Various Landfill Communities Fund and S106 contributions. The Council’s Capital Programme has also been used to contribute to successful funding schemes and is typically used to lever in larger capital grants from external grant providers. 
In early March 2013 KBC secured another £48,000 for another play area and an Outdoor Gym at Rockingham Road Pleasure Park.  There is also presently a ‘live’ funding application for Brambleside for an Outdoor Gym.  The local Community Association have also indicated they will contribute additional funding to the scheme to increase children’s play facilities.
Outdoor Gyms

We are also expanding on the nature/type of free to use outdoor facilities with the introduction to the Borough of ‘Outdoor Gyms’.  These facilities are increasing in popularity throughout the UK and we have engaged the support of Health Sector colleagues in developing them within the Borough.  The first outdoor fitness zone, aimed at young people was installed in Hall Meadow Park, Kettering last summer.  Another is coming to the Green Flag awarded Rockingham Road Pleasure Park with a third in the planning stage adjacent to the play area at Brambleside.
A6 TOWNS
Barton Seagrave

There are 2 sites at this time. Gray’s Field is owned and maintained by Kettering Borough Council.  A multi use games area was installed in Grays Field during 2010. This has been very popular with the local community. Grays Field is the main play area for children and young people. The second play area is still in the ownership of Persimmon Homes. Persimmon Homes carry out maintenance to their site. It is intended that they will offer it for adoption to Kettering Borough Council in due course. Kettering Borough Council will then take over the maintenance of the site when legal transfer has taken place and a commuted maintenance sum is received from the developer.

Further children’s play provision will be provided in the proposed Polwell Lane development.
Burton Latimer

There are 3 sites at this time but more will be provided with the larger housing developments that are coming to the town.

The main site is King George V Recreation Ground. A lot of investment has been made to King George V Recreation Ground over the years, the most recent addition is a timber half pipe and grind rail. There is very little capacity for any additional equipment at this site. It is regarded as the main hub for older children and young adults

The Paddocks is mainly for very young children. There has been very little investment at this site. However, it will be reviewed should there be any changes to the town centre and adjacent car park area.

The third area is at Harvest Close. This is not a conventional play area, it was provided by a developer and is not really considered adequate for the area. Unfortunately, the circular timber equipment has become rotten and will shortly be removed due to health and safety concerns. Most of the fencing around the timber equipment will also be removed. The resulting open green space may provide better ‘play value’ than the timber equipment. The site will be reviewed when the adjacent new housing development is completed. A new play area will be provided within this housing development.
Other play areas should be provided by new housing developments at Cranford Road, Higham Road and Hogs Hollow. They will be provided in accordance with their appropriate approved planning and legal agreements.
.

Desborough

There are currently 3 sites at this time but more are proposed to be delivered with the larger housing developments that may be coming to the town.

Recent developments have seen a new play area at the new Desborough Leisure Centre which includes a skate boarding/half pipe and a small BMX cycle track.
The site at Rushton Road was renewed approximately two years ago and funded by the national Playbuilder scheme. 

Dunkirk Avenue Recreation Ground play area remains very popular with the local community. A rebound fence is in progress to protect the brick building by the play area from footballs. Dunkirk Avenue Recreation Ground was successfully chosen as a Queen Elizabeth II site and consideration has been given to the creation of a Multi Use Ball Court which would be subject to securing adequate funding and also would be subject to further community consultation.
Desborough Skate Park is leased and managed by the trustees of Desborough Youth Action group. Due to concerns with the condition and maintenance of the park the council have carried out regular inspections and commissioned ROSPA reports. 

The Skate Park is due to close during September. At an Executive meeting July 2012 – the Executive resolved that 
1. Twelve months notice to quit the site be given to the current skate operator, the period of notice to commence September 2012; and

2. officers be authorised to engage with, and provide advice and assistance to, both Desborough Town Council and the skate park operator about relocation, if they wish to re-provide the facility elsewhere in the Borough.

However, the skate park is not in good and safe repair and is not kept clear of litter. The Borough Council have been in dialogue with Desborough Youth Action Group. Urgent action is required in respect of the way forward by Desborough Youth Action Group or the Borough Council.
Four further play areas are proposed to be delivered with the housing development in Desborough North. The Borough Council are aware that there is a need for a play area to the west of Desborough and will do their best to take this forward as opportunities arise.

Rothwell

Rothwell currently has three play areas, a toddler area near Rothwell Community Centre, Blyth Close and one for Greening Road.  Greening Road Play area was renewed as a result of a successful funding application through the National Playbuilder Scheme. The Bovis Homes development should be providing a small multi use games area on existing Council land near the community centre and a play area for older children near their development. It is unknown when this may be delivered, but the priority is for a kickabout area for older children that can be used when ground conditions are wet.
There will be further play provision when Housing developments are delivered within Rothwell.

The Borough Council have been advised of the desire for a skate park for Rothwell. This will be subject to community consultation in respect of location and the identification of external funding.

3. CONSULTATION AND CUSTOMER IMPACT
The Councils policy is to provide high quality community facilities and green spaces. Rockingham Road Pleasure park was awarded the prestigious National Green Flag award in 2009 and we have maintained the award annually since.  Green Flag status requires parks to have a fully worked up Master Plan for there maintenance and future development.  Desborough Greenspace also has a master plan, it may not fully comply with The Green Flag criteria for master Plans but it provides evidence when applying for funding.
To celebrate the Queens Diamond Jubilee in 2012 a new award was created for public green spaces. This QEII status is to be applied to three areas, Broughton, Mawsley and Desborough. The vision for these areas has been agreed. These will be delivered as opportunities arise.  Some elements will be subject to further consultation and all will be subject to the identification of funding.

All new play areas are constructed with wide community consultation.  In recent years new play spaces at Highfield Road Park, Mill Road Park, Rushton Road Desborough, Greening Road Rothwell, Geddington, Stoke Albany and now Rockingham Road Pleasure Park have all been developed in conjunction with local schools.  The design stage of the recently completed Ise Skate Park was developed by a committee of local young skaters and BMXers.  This committee worked directly with the contractor to work up the final design.
4. POLICY IMPLICATIONS
The Open Space Supplementary Planning Guidance adopted in 2008 is applied to all planning applications of ten or more new dwellings. This includes provision for children and provision for young people.
5. FINANCIAL RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS
Another new approach to, where possible, is capitalise schemes in order to reduce longer term revenue costs.  For example the new Ise Skate park replaced high maintenance timber structures with concrete structures which will be virtually maintenance free.  Play equipment that is lower maintenance is also now preferred. 

6. HUMAN RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS
Kettering Borough Council has qualified play area inspectors. Equipment is regularly checked and repaired as required. Play areas are regularly litter picked and surrounding grounds are cleared and grass cut.

7. LEGAL IMPLICATIONS
All sites are required to meet Health and Safety standards all new equipment must meet relevant BSI certification. All play equipment installers are ROSPA certified.
8. RISK MANAGEMENT
ROSPA inspections are carried out every six months on all sites.  In addition, KBC has two ROSPA trained full time staff who undertake weekly inspections of all play areas.  In addition to this, play areas are cleansed daily and a visual inspection made of play equipment.
KBC’s Community Services and Grounds Maintenance teams have recently created a new developmental Play Area assessment tool in order to assess the likely longevity of play areas and equipment to future plan for maintenance.  This tool will also provide evidence of need for renewal as external funding becomes more difficult. 

9. PLAY OUTCOMES
Kettering Borough’s Play areas are designed according to Play England guidelines.  These guidelines cover the accessibility of play areas to all users.  They are based on creating challenging environments that foster imaginative play that is both physically and mentally challenging.  Where possible we use play equipment that requires a good deal of physical input from children but also play items that are accessible by less able bodied children. 
Outdoor facilities for young people also meet the following council policies and objectives:

· An improved physical and social fabric.

· Quality green spaces that people use giving health and community safety outcomes

· More people being more active more often

· Improved health profile for Kettering Borough

· Community Safety
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To provide an overview of play equipment, facilities and urban spaces in Burton


Latimer, Barton Seagrave, Desborough and Rothwell.





RECOMMENDATION





Continue to support the policies and work of Kettering Borough Council in its provision of quality outdoor activities for children and young people.








